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TO:  Workforce Development Center and Consortium Board 

FROM:  Bill Sleight 

RE. March 2019 Director’s Report 

Date:  March 7, 2019 

Board Changes 

Phil Sponsler, President of Orbitform, submitted his resignation from the Board last month.  Orbitform 
recently purchased another company and Phil is chairman of that company in addition to his 
responsibilities at Orbitform.  As a result, he is withdrawing from many of his community activities. We 
thank for his service to the board and to the community and wish him well with his new duties.   

Impact Awards 

Congratulations to Paragon Metals, Inc. of Hillsdale and MWSE participant and Paragon employee Cole 
Breault on receiving the Michigan Works! Association  “Impact Award” on February 27 in Lansing.  Rep. 
Eric Leutheuser presented the award along with Rep. Bronna Kahle.  Several other members of our 
legislative delegation appeared at the event including Rep. Ronnie Peterson, Rep. Rebekah Warren, Rep. 
Sarah Lightner, and Rep. Ann Bollin. This ceremony honors one recipient from each Michigan Works! 
region and celebrates the economic impact of newly created jobs, transformational training and 
effective talent pipeline development within our communities. Our communications team prepared a 
video of our award winner which is available on our website  (https://www.mwse.org/impact-awards-
paragon-metals/) and on our YouTube channel.  

Governor’s Budget 

Earlier this week Gov. Whitmer presented her budget proposal to the legislature. While most of our 
funding comes from the federal government, we do receive state funding in a number of areas. Here is a 
summary of some of the areas we are watching: 

I. Going Pro Talent Fund – (Competitive Grants to train new hires, apprentices, and incumbent
workers) The Governor recommends $27.9 million (FY 2019 is $27.9 million).  The Michigan
Association will advocate for increased funding to better meet employer demand.  More than
$50 million in grant applications were submitted last fall.

II. PATH (Re-employment program for cash welfare recipients) It is unclear at this point the
proposed level of funding for this program.  We currently receive about $4 million in PATH
funds.

III. Community Ventures.  (This funding supports our Business Resource Networks)
The Governor does not recommend funding this program in FY 2020. Last year this program
was funded at $4 million statewide. The Michigan Works! Association is seeking authority to
carry forward unspent funds into next year.
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IV. At-Risk Youth Grants (This funding supports our Jobs for Michigan Graduates program)
The Governor’s budget eliminates the line item of $3 million for this program. The Michigan
Works! Association supports continuation funding.

Legislative Event 

You are invited to attend the Michigan Works! Southeast Legislative Event at 8:30 am on March 22 at 
the Chelsea Comfort Inn Conference Center.  We will be highlighting our new Business Resource 
Networks to our legislative delegation.  Please click here to register.   

Workforce Pipeline Summit 

Board members are invited to attend the 2019 Workforce Pipeline Summit sponsored by the Ann 
Arbor/Ypsilanti Chamber of Commerce.  At the summit, attendees will develop strategies to strengthen 
our local workforce by focusing on the hidden talent pool in our community.  The event will be held 
March 18 at Washtenaw Community College.  Gov. Gretchen Whitmer is one of the keynote 
speakers.  For more information and to register click here.  

Marshall Plan update 

The state has opened up the application process for a second round of Marshal Plan funding and our 
staff is supporting several “talent consortiums” as they prepare to submit applications. New applications 
or “concept summaries” are due March 15.  Promising new applications and all previously submitted 
applications that advanced beyond the concept summary stage will be invited to submit a “talent 
agreement” which is due April 11.  The final stage of the application process ends May 9 for all 
successful applicants whose talent agreement scored high enough to be invited to submit a formal 
application.  The state awarded about $15 million in grants in December.   

NAWB Conference 

Deputy Director Shamar Herron and I will attend the annual conference of the National Association of 
Workforce Boards on March 24-26 in Washington.  We will have the opportunity to learn about best 
practices from across the nation, and hear from policy makers.  We will also visit members of our 
Congressional delegation.  

Rep. Slotkin visit to Livingston Center 

Congresswoman Elissa Slotkin will visit the Livingston Service Center in Howell on March 20.  Rep. 
Slotkin was elected to her first term in Congress last November and represents Michigan’s 8th district 
which includes all of Livingston and Ingham Counties and part of Oakland County.  

WIN Report 

The Workforce Intelligence Network recently completed the “Employee Career Readiness Survey” for 
our region which was commissioned by the Workforce Board’s Job Seeker Committee.  Key findings will 
be reviewed at our March 13 meeting, and the Job Seeker Committee will examine the implications of 
the findings at its next meeting.  The entire survey will be posted on our website.  
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Dashboards 

Our Communications staff will be posting all committee and board dashboards on our website.  The 
dashboards will be interactive and automatically updated when new data is available. Board members 
will be able to access the dashboards at any time by logging into the board portal on the website.  Staff 
will demonstrate how to access and use the dashboards at the March 13 meeting.  Board members are 
encouraged to bring the laptops, tablets or mobile devices to future board meetings so they can access 
the dashboards during the meetings.  The board portal is password protected so Maggie will send log-in 
instructions via e-mail to all board members.  

Jobs for Michigan Graduates 

Jobs for Michigan Graduates will celebrate its 10th anniversary from on March 21 at the Huntington Club 
in Spartan Stadium.  We have a few tickets available for board members.  Contact Nicole Bell if you are 
interested. Jobs For Michigan Graduates delivers employability and education services to nearly 3,000 
youth across more than 40 Michigan cities.  We operate a JMG program for out-of-school youth in each 
of our five counties, and an in-school JMG program in Jackson County.  

In a separate event, some of our JMG youth attended the program’s legislative day on February 26.  Our 
youth had an opportunity to meet Sen. Dale Zorn, Rep. Bronna Kahle, and Rep. Eric Leutheuser. The 
event gives students the opportunity to demonstrate the communication, professionalism and 
employability skills they learn in the program.   

MI Career Quest Capital Area 

Capital Area Michigan Works! will hold a MI Career Quest event on April 26 at the Lansing Center.  
Jackson County Schools will be sending about 1,000 students to the event and we have offered to help 
cover the costs of transportation for those students. Mi Career Quest exposes students to dozens of 
growing occupations in the region. About 5,000 students are scheduled to attend the event.  Last fall we 
participated in a similar event in Novi that attracted more than 8,000 students.  

Updates from our Service Centers and Management Team 

Community Connect Events 
MWSE staff participate in three Community Connect events last month.  At these events community 
residents have an opportunity to interact with a variety of local organizations to learn about and receive 
essential services.  Hillsdale’s Project Connect Event was held February 21st and served 80 families and 
208 individuals.  Livingston County’s Community Connect was held February 2 and served over 600 
individuals.  Lenawee’s Project Connect was held February 20.  

Hillsdale 
 Staff helped high school seniors from Litchfield prepare résumés at the Litchfield Regional Training 
Center. They are also developing new outreach locations at the Family Treatment Court and food 
distribution centers.   
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Jackson 
The Jackson Service Center partnered with Michigan Legal Help program to conduct four expungement 
information sessions.  About 60 people attended the sessions in preparation for an expungement fair 
this month.  Enrollment for Summer 19 will start April 8.  The goal is to employ 50 youth for 10 weeks 
this summer.  

Lenawee 
The Lenawee office is continuing its STAR (Strategies That Achieve Results) program where community 
partners learn about each other’s services in 9 modules.  26 individuals have attended the first 3 
presentations, with more than half of them attending multiple weeks. Those attending are finding value 
in both the partner presentation and the employment focused peer networking that occurs with each 
module. The Center is also partnering with United Way to host tax preparation sessions at the Service 
Center and in other communities with our mobile unit.  

Livingston 
Service Center Manager Dawn Awrey and Program Manager Sandy Vallance presented to the county’s 
Human Services Collaborative Body last month.  Members include directors of the major human service 
organizations in the community.  Staff also helped with the point-in-time census of homeless individuals 
in the County and presented to the graduating seniors of Pinckney High School.  In addition, the 
Livingston Service Center is collaborating with several community organizations to host a job fair for 
deaf and hard of hearing individuals on March 21.   

Washtenaw 
Preparations are underway for Summer 19 program.  More than 200 youth have signed up and soft skills 
workshops will begin on April 23. The Washtenaw Service Center is partnering with Coca Cola and Going 
Places Network for a six week Dress for Success training program for women.  They also have a new 
partnership with Avalon Housing and Ozone House to coordinate services and referrals.  

Business Services 
Staff is busy preparing for our major spring hiring events.  The 15th Annual Livingston Regional Job Fair 
will be held at Crystal Gardens Banquet Center on April 11.  We expect 50+ employers and hundreds of 
job seekers will attend.  The Fourth Annual MWSE Hiring Blitz will be held May 7th in our Lenawee 
Center, May 9th in Washtenaw and May 10th in Jackson. Also on May 7th we will hold our first Hiring Blitz 
for Hillsdale County graduating Seniors at Hillsdale High School.  Seniors from all Hillsdale County 
schools will participate.  

Dashboard and Performance Data 

Our monthly dashboard for November is included with the CFO report.  We are meeting or exceeding all 
required performance standards at this time for the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act 
programs.  

Program outcome data for our major workforce funding sources appear in the charts below.  Table 1 
shows program specific data for the period July 1 to February 28, 2019 for our Workforce Innovation 
Opportunity Act (WIOA) programs.  Table 2 breaks out that data by county.  Table 3 shows Partnership, 
Accountability, Hope, Training (PATH) program outcomes for the period July 1, 2018 to February 28, 
2018. Finally, Table 4 shows PATH data by county for the same period.  
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Table 1 – WIOA Enrollments and Outcomes by Program – July 1, 2018 to December 31, 2018 

Program Number 
Enrolled 

Number 
Exited 

Obtained 
employment 

Placement 
rate 

Average Wage at 
Placement 

WIOA Adult 414 82 74 90% $18.60 
WIOA Dislocated 156 21 20 95% $19.47 

WIOA Youth 353 35 26 74% $11.71 
Totals 923 138 120 87% $16.91 

Table 2 – WIOA Enrollments and Outcomes by County 
July 1, 2018 to February 28, 2019 

Table 3 - Partnership. Accountability.Training.Hope (PATH) Program Outcomes 
July 1, 2019 to February 28, 2019 

Total Participants 680 
Number Attending Activity 658 
Percent Attending Activity 96.8% 

Number Employed 384 
Number Exited 432 
Average Wage 10.91 

Employment Rate 88.9% 

Table 4  -PATH Enrollments and Outcomes by County 
July 1, 2018 to February 28, 2019 

County Number of 
PATH 

Participants 

Number 
Exited 

Number 
Employed* 

Average 
Wage 

Hillsdale 55 37 35 $10.44 
Jackson 221 157 146 $10.50 

Lenawee 121 65 82 $10.46 
Livingston 46 26 14 $11.72 

Washtenaw 237 147 107 $11.86 
Total 680 432 384 $10.91 

*It is not uncommon for PATH participants to obtain a job while they are still active in 
the program, as the income earned from the job may not be enough to close their cash 
assistance case.

County Number 
Enrolled 

Number 
Exited 

Exited to 
Employment 

Placement 
rate 

Average 
Wage at 

Placement 
Hillsdale 137 29 24 83% $18.94 
Jackson 176 21 21 100% $18.00 

Lenawee 192 32 27 84% $14.74 
Livingston 152 22 19 86% $15.67 

Washtenaw 266 34 29 85% $18.97 
Total 923 138 120 87% $16.91 
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